

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 27 AUGUST 2009

COSP.20/09
ANNUAL EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY REPORT

The Policy and Performance Team Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) introduced Mr Aftab Khan, a representative of the Consortium, to the Panel.

Mr O’Keeffe submitted report PPP.41/09 which presented the City Council’s progress to date with the Equality and Diversity agenda and highlighted a number of areas where future improvement activity should be focused.

Mr O’Keeffe reminded of the Council’s commitment to providing excellent services to all those it served.  He stated that the Council had made significant progress in developing its policies and processes in order to meet its obligations under equality and diversity legislation and to achieve this goal.

He added that during 2009/10 the Council would develop a single Equality Scheme in collaboration with Cumbria County Council and the Cumbria Districts.  The Scheme would amalgamate the current Race, Gender and Disability Schemes.

Mr O’Keeffe highlighted Appendix 6 of the Report which outlined progress with the action plan developed as part of the Community Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group.

He added that the Council performed at Level 2 of the Equality Standard for Local Government.  The Council had not achieved the target to reach Level 3 of the Standard by March 2009.

Mr O’Keeffe informed Members that a new Equality Framework had been launched in April 2009.  The new Framework had three categories, Developing, Achieving and Excellent which would classify the City Council as ‘Developing’.  The Council’s new target would be to reach the next level ‘Achieving’ by 2010, although this would be kept under review.  Cumbria received funding from the Cumbria Improvement and Efficiency Partnership to held build capacity in the area so that all the Cumbria Districts reach ‘Achieving’.

Mr O’Keeffe added that there were two areas where activity had been focused over the last year in accordance with the recommendations made in the 2008 Annual Report, Service Monitoring and Equality Impact Assessment.  Progress on the two areas had been highlighted in the Report and it was recommended that the Council continue to focus on those activities.

In scrutinising the Annual Report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· How many of the Third Party Reporting Centres were in the Carlisle District, what percentage of reports were at those Centres and how were people informed of the Centres?
Mr O’Keeffe stated that he would provide the Panel with a written answer giving more detail.  86% of violent crimes were recorded as ‘offences against the person’ and the term violent covered everything from verbal abuse to serious assault, when an incident occurred it was most likely to be violent.  He added that he had a full list of all the Centres but he had been asked not to release the addresses as some Centres did not want to be highlighted.

Mr O’Keeffe reported that there were discussions taking place with regard to the Customer Contact Centre in the Civic Centre becoming a Third Party Reporting Centre.

Mr Khan commented that people who had experienced hate crime needed a support mechanism to deal with the trauma.  There was very little in the way of support and this was an area that needed addressed.

· NI 1 showed the percentage of people who believed people from different backgrounds get on well, this percentage was in the lowest group.  Was this a reflection on where the Council was in reaching the ‘achieving’ target?  The report gave no indication of where the Council was in relation to reaching the target.  Had the report been considered by the Executive?

Mr O’Keeffe stated that the Council was making good progress with NI 1.  He added that the Area Assessment would help provide comparisons for Carlisle and what it meant to a safer Carlisle.

Ms Curr added that this was the second Annual report produced and it could be taken to Executive for consideration.

· The report made it obvious that there was a lack of resources and a need for existing resources to be used better.  How would Carlisle benefit from the resources, including the two new additional posts?

Mr O’Keeffe responded that the new posts would work with the Districts to prepare a self assessment document which would be ready in December.  This would show where the Council was at and would be available for the Panel.  The two posts would be hosted by the County Council and recruitment would be completed very soon.

· A recommendation of the Migrant Worker Task and Finish Group was that a mapping exercise should be carried out to establish what English for Speakers of Other Languages (ESOL) provision there was.  There was some discussion on the matter but there had been no progress.  What was the current position?
Ms Curr responded that there had been some mapping work but it had been difficult to progress.  The information from the Cumbria County Council Adult Education had been received and a request had been made for it to be included on the Health Network website.

A Member commented that it was difficult to establish suitable programmes because Carlisle was a small City and had a constantly shifting population.  There should be some discussion with service providers and consideration should be given to the time the courses were run.  It would be useful if employers could assist by providing funding or resources as the programme was expensive.  There may also be volunteers to run the classes.

· How was Equality and Diversity working within the Council and how would it be monitored?
Mr O’Keeffe responded that every time a new Forward Plan was published it was considered by the Policy and Performance Team.  The Plan was used to produce Impact Assessments which were then used to direct a workshop.  There was a need for people to feel the process was a part of their every day job and raise awareness.  There was a monitoring group that met on a regular basis to ensure actions in Equality Assessments made it into Service Plans.  The Consortium also received the Impact Assessments and provided feedback to the Council.  He added that he would prepare a six monthly report in the future which would include some of the actions and outcomes of the Impact Assessments.

Mr Khan welcomed the opportunity to join the Consortium and stated that he had seen a lot of progress in the last two years.  Mr Khan highlighted the following recommendations for the Annual Report:

· Information was available on the Council’s website but some consideration should be given to the fact not everyone had access to the internet.  There should be an easy read version of the report available in printed format;

· It would be desirable to begin a mystery shopping programme to find out how people were experiencing the services available from front line staff, the Consortium could help with this;

· There should be a provision or support for people to access ESOL, this could be monitored by Carlisle College;

· The migrant workers community felt they had knowledge and experience of work from outside of the UK but not from within the UK.  The Consortium suggested provisions be made for suitable candidates to work in different departments in the Authority to gain experience and move on in their chosen careers;

· Carlisle Renaissance had made some statements which had been welcomed but there was a need for action behind and beyond the statements;

· Ensure the provisions for gypsies and travellers were made in line with the Gypsy and Traveller recommendations;

· The Consortium had asked questions re the Best Bar None and were awaiting the answers;

· The Consortium would welcome a response from the Executive on recommendation 19 in the response to the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group;

· Members were happy for Panel Members to act as Equality Champions but felt that the Member and Officer Equality Champions should be more high profile to raise the profile of Equality on everyone’s agenda.
· How would effective Equal Pay Audits be achieved given that the Authority was undergoing Job Evaluation?

Ms Curr responded that an Equal Pay Audit had been conducted as part of the Pay and Workforce Strategy and a commitment had been made to continue the Audits.

Mr O’Keeffe added that the scoring of posts was now routinely carried out through a panel approach.  Job Evaluation was embedded into the organisation and there was a mechanism to score all posts.

· The Council had undertaken some Shared Services.  Had there been an Equality Impact Assessment carried out prior to the Shared Services?

Mr O’Keeffe explained that the Shared Services Policy had been the subject of an Equality Impact Assessment.  A workshop was being organised to discuss the ICT Connect Services.  The Council needed to consider what level of Equality Impact Assessment had been made in each area and when each Authority carried out an assessment and how effective they had been.  An assessment of the proposed revenues and benefits shared service had not yet been conducted and should be undertaken prior to any decision being made.

Mr Khan stressed that it was important that Equality Impact Assessments were carried out before a decision to undertake any shared services was made.

· The response from the Executive with regard to the funding of the Community Law Centre and the Citizens Advice Bureau was a cause for concern.  People who accessed the services could not afford professional advice and equality would become an issue.  There were some very serious implications if the Law Centre and Advice Bureau no longer existed.

The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder reminded the Panel that it was important that any additional training and development requirements for Members were identified so they could be considered by the Member Learning and Development Group.

The Chairman responded that she felt the appropriate word to use was awareness not training.  She felt that it was most important that anyone in the County could access the Council’s services equally and to achieve this everyone’s awareness of Equality and Diversity needed to be raised.  She added that the Leader of the Council should nominate Members for training giving priority to Members who had not previously received any awareness training.

The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder thanked all the Officers and Consortium for their work in the Report.  She added that the community was changing and the Council had to respond to that.  She thanked the Panel Members for there valuable comments.

Resolved – 1) That Mr Khan be thanked for his comments and input into the meeting

2) Given the importance of the issue, and the need for input and support from senior officers and Members, the Panel recommends that the Annual Equality and Diversity Report be considered by the Executive and Members of the Senior Management Team;

4) That the Panel ask the Leader to nominate Members for training giving priority to Members who had not previously received any awareness training.

5) That the Panel urges the Executive to move forward with the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group recommendations to map ESOL provision and consider how it may be enhanced, particularly through enabling the provision of a central point for ESOL training to take place in the City;

6) That the Executive respond to the recommendations set above by Mr Aftab Khan on behalf of the Consortium;

7) That Equality Impact Assessments are carried out at the earliest possible stage during Shared Services arrangements.








